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In 1928 Small Size Silver Certificates were first issued.  In that series each change in 

signature combinations resulted in a different series designation, the adding of alphabetical 
figures for the notes resulting from these different signature combinations, as in 1928A, 1928B, 
1928C, 1928D and 1928E. In 1934 a design change was made resulting in the series of 1934, 
although with the same signature combination as the 1928E issue.  

In 1934 the new design was created with the switch of the Treasury seal from one side to 
the other and a numeral one in its stead along with the elimination of the large letters ONE 
where the seal was now located.  In 1935 the back design was radically changed to illustrate the 
front and back of the Great Seal of the United States. The numeral one on the Face was changed 
from a blue shading to light gray and the blue Treasury seal was reduced in size.   

Very slight changes in the size of the face and back plate letters led to the 1935A series 
designation, although the signature combinations remained the same as those of 1928E, 1934 
and 1935. The face and back plate numbers had been ½ of one millimeter in height. For the new 
1935A series they were increased in size to a full one millimeter in height.  This is an easy 
distinction for me to make, as I can read the one millimeter sized numerals with only my 
reading glasses, while the earlier size plate letters need the help of my magnifying glass to 
decipher. This would remain the basic design for the ensuing series of 1935B, 1935C, 1935D, 
1935E, and 1935F, with a slight change occurring mid-printing in the 1935D series.  The space in 
the design between the lettering “one dollar” and the bottom frame line on the reverse was 

slightly narrowed to create a wide margin and narrow margin variety in the 1935D series. In 
addition, at the end of the 1935D series, 18 note plates were introduced on star notes of the *D 
block and $1 notes would be printed on the new and old plates until the advent of the 1963 
Federal Reserve $1 notes, which were printed exclusively on 18 note plates.  

The adding of the Motto, “In God We Trust” was added mid-printing in the 1935G series, 
although this did not result in a series change. However, notes with and without the motto are 
recognized as separate varieties. The 1935 run was concluded with the notes of the 1935H series.  
The 1957, 1957A and 1957B series all came about due to changes in the signature combinations.   
Numbering of the 1935 series star notes began with the *A block and were continued from issue 
to issue. Altogether, 20 different varieties of star notes were issued with *A through *H being the 
range of serial numbers.  The only deviations from numerical order apparently occurred in the 
Mule versions of the 1935 and 1935A star notes. This would seem to be because during early 
1938, both 1935 and 1935A notes were in production.  During the early months of production 
the back plates of both series seem to have been mixed together.  Mules occurred with some 
1935 notes having the 1935A 1 millimeter sized back plate numeral and some 1935A notes 
having the micro ½ millimeter sized plate numeral from the back plates of 1935. I have a 1935 
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star mule with serial number *21888962A and a 1935A star mule with serial number 
*20310651A.  There are a number of changeover pairs of regular issue notes that also illustrate 

this mixture of plates with serial numbered pairs exhibiting both sized back plate numbers. 
The Mules are particularly scarce with approximately 7 1935 Mule stars reported to the 

two major grading services and 37 1935A Mule stars reported.  Regarding scarcity, the 1935A 
series had two star blocks, *A  and *B.  Star B is the scarcer with about 2 million stars printed. 
The 1935B star note is also a bit on the scarce side with about 10 million *B notes printed. The 
Star B block continued through the 1935C series and into the 1935D series where a long run 
produced stars in the *B, *C and *D blocks.  These 1935D stars are also found in wide and 
narrow varieties as discussed earlier in this article.  The Star C Wide variety is particularly 
scarce.  With the introduction of 18 note plates, the C* block was cut short in favor of issuing 
star notes in the *D block.  These notes are also relatively scarce, as only 5 million or so notes 
were printed before entering into the 1935E series with this block.  The 1935E series was 
productive in the sense that there were three star blocks, *D, *E and *F.  The *F  block carried 
over to the 1935F series which also had about 10 million *G blocks printed, the scarcest of 
1935F, but by this time 10 million was not really scarce as many more were being saved by 
collectors at this time. The 1935G series saw the introduction of the motto, “In God We Trust”. 
The “With Motto” variety is the scarcer of the two varieties.  Only 1,436,000 million *G notes 
were printed in the 1935H series.  This note is somewhat of a condition scarcity, as well centered 
notes are elusive.    

The Small Size Silver Certificate notes are an interesting challenge.  I have focused on the 
1935 series because of the interesting varieties involved. Also, while elusive the star notes of 
1935 are not subject to the extreme rarity of the 1928C, D and E stars, making it possible with 
time and patience to put together this set without entering into bankruptcy court. 
In addition to the Standard Guide to Small Size U.S. Paper Money, I also relied on a number of 
conversations with the co-author of that book, Scot Lindquist, who has been most helpful in 
allowing me to understand the mysterious nature of some of these notes.        
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